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Skateboarders Are Left
Still Hanging in the Air

by Barbara Hopkins

See SKATEBOARD, page 9

by Mary Moien

City Council, County School Board
Discuss Renovations, TAG at GES

The Greenbelt City Council
held a stakeholder’s meeting on
January 29 with the Prince
George’s County School Board.
Board members Abby Crowley
and Jose Morales from Greenbelt
and Bob Duncan from Laurel,
representing the board, attended.
David Lever, director of Planning
and Architectural Services for the
school system was also present.

The city council meets on an
occasional basis with organiza-
tions whose activities are impor-
tant to the city.  This was the
first meeting since the school
board was reconfigured from an
elected to an appointed board.
Members and chair of the Advi-
sory Committee on Education
(ACE) were also present.

Major topics included renova-
tion plans for Greenbelt Middle
School, overcrowding at some
schools, and the rumor of a TAG
(talented and gifted) program
and transportation issues for
Greenbelt Elementary School.

Greenbelt Middle
Council opened the discus-

sion on the Greenbelt Middle
School renovation by comment-
ing that the school “is going to
fall apart” if something isn’t done
soon.  Lever indicated that reno-
vation has very high priority.
Planning approval is being
sought from the state right now,
he said.  School system staff
have toured the school and agree
“in theory” that the renovation
should begin.  Budgetary prob-
lems may interfere.  Lever indi-
cated that renovation of the
school is still in the budget but
that could change.

Lever encouraged the city to
contact their state representatives
immediately to push for state
planning approval this year.  The
state is often not willing to ap-
prove plans that will not be

implemented quickly and the
middle school improvements are
not slated to be completed until
2006 or 2007.  However, the
school is an historic property, he
added, and needs significant
planning to retain the historic
section while new sections
around it are constructed.  In ad-
dition, the property is to be
renovated with students remain-
ing in the building, which adds
time to the construction process.

The proposed plan calls for a
new school wing to be built while
students continue to occupy the
old school.  When that is com-
pleted, the students will be moved
into the new section as well as a
portion of the school that will re-
main standing.  Then the demoli-
tion of an older, not historic, sec-
tion will be undertaken, as well as
renovation of the original historic
building. This plan seems to have
taken some ACE concerns into
consideration.

Mayor Judith Davis said that
the city had discussed partnering
with the school system to rebuild
the activity fields at the school
and had appropriated $75,000
for the project.  She commented
that there are few fields in the
Springhill Lake area and that
residents would share the fields
with students.

Lever appeared to be unaware
that the city was interested in
helping to fund the fields.  He
considered it a “significant contri-
bution” to the field renovations.
Davis indicated that council
wanted to tour the school and
the grounds to be more fully in-
formed of planned changes.  She
was glad that the school board
was “sensitive to the wishes” of
the city and its citizens.

Overcrowding
With the exception of Eleanor

Roosevelt High School (ERHS),

it appears that overcrowding is
no longer an issue in local
schools.  Greenbelt Elementary
School has significantly reduced
the number of students who are
bused to school.  All students are
now from Greenbelt.

Springhill Lake Elementary
School had been significantly
overcrowded for several years.
However, Davis spoke with Princi-
pal Linda Sherwood who indi-
cated that many students have left
the school this year as Springhill
Lake Apartments have signifi-
cantly increased rents, causing
some families to move.  Some
Springhill Lake apartment stu-
dents are being bused to Berwyn
Elementary and it is hoped that
they can be moved to Springhill
Lake Elementary in the future.

ERHS Overcrowding
To ease overcrowding at

ERHS, the board had proposed
moving some students to Duval.
However, after hearing from par-
ents at ERHS, Bowie, and Duval,
the board decided to concentrate
on improving academics at
Duval prior to changing school
boundaries.  School board mem-
ber Crowley stated that she
would like to see non-Science
and Tech transfers to ERHS
stopped.  The transfers not only
overcrowd the school but also
undermine the home schools
from which students transfer.
Currently transfers are allowed
for Latin, Russian, Japanese, and
for string musicians.  She would
like to see language transfers
eliminated, as most students can
take some years of each lan-
guage in their home school.  The
string players are a problem, she
stated, as no program exists at
the home schools.

ERHS is slated for an addition
in fall 2006.  The addition will
reduce overcrowding to 110 per-
cent!  The addition will include
both classrooms and additional
core facilities, such as another
cafeteria.  ERHS staff and teach-
ers have traditionally taken the

See COUNCIL, page 8

by James Giese

State to Sell at Auction
Golden Triangle Property

A sign has been posted on
the northeast corner of Walker
Drive and Greenbelt Road an-
nouncing an auction by the
Maryland State Highway Admin-
istration of a 4.71-acre parcel of
land on the Golden Triangle next
to Capitol Cadillac.  The auction
is scheduled for 12:30 p.m. on
Monday, February 24.  The land
originally was acquired by the
state and reserved for a future
on-ramp from Greenbelt Road to
the Capital Beltway.

Previously, Capitol Cadillac
had proposed a long-term lease
with the state for use of the land
to build showrooms for its
Pontiac and Humvee agencies
now located in temporary facili-
ties behind the Cadillac show-
room.  The city had opposed this
expansion of the dealership and
urged the state to keep the land
in public ownership for future
public safety use.  The Greenbelt
Volunteer Fire Department and
Rescue Squad told the Greenbelt
City Council that it would like
the land for a new fire station,

as it would be better located to
bring fire and rescue equipment
to the outlying areas of the city.

The State Highway Administra-
tion decided to declare the land
surplus and sell it.  Under state
law, the land was first offered for
sale in May 2002 to local govern-
ments.  However, the state asked
$1,665,000 for the land, which the
city felt was too high a price and
more than the city could pay, ac-
cording to Greenbelt City Man-
ager Michael McLaughlin.

McLaughlin says that he
plans to attend the auction and
that he expects the city to be
ready to bid on the property.
However, the city council has
not yet met in executive session
to determine what the parameters
of the city bid will be.  He ex-
pected that the city would use
open space grant funds to pay
for the purchase.  Open Space
funds cannot be used for buying
building sites for city buildings
such as fire stations but could be
used for preserving the land as a
park or open space.

“A frustrating situation” is how
Assistant Recreation Director Joe
McNeal described efforts to find a
suitable location for the city’s pro-
posed skateboard park when he
came before the Greenbelt City
Council at its regular meeting on
January 27.  After homeowners
and members of the tennis associa-
tion objected to locating the park
on Braden tennis courts 7 and 8,
staff reviewed 10 additional sites
for the park and then recom-
mended an area between the
Youth Center and the Community
Center. The site was selected be-
cause of its proximity to existing
recreation facilities, nearby public
parking and limited impact on
residential areas.  The site would
require installation of a skateboard-
ing surface and a fence.  It would
also interrupt open space used for
summer camps, picnics and other
events.

School Objections
In addition, council received

a list of objections from the
staff of the Greenbelt Nursery
School.  The park would be lo-
cated next to the playground
used by the school and other
groups.

Pamela O’Brien, secretary of
the Greenbelt Nursery School
Board of Directors, appeared be-
fore council to review the
school’s concerns.  She said that
locating the skateboard park
near the school would expose
the young children to behavior
and language inappropriate for
their age and also distract them
from academics.

O’Brien noted that the nurs-
ery school is one of a few that
has been accredited by the Na-
tional Association for the Educa-
tion of Young Children and, in
her opinion, this accreditation
would be jeopardized because of
reduced safety and academic fac-

Shuttle Astronauts Remembered
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What Goes On
Monday, February 10
7 p.m., ACE Meeting with

PTA presidents, Municipal
Building

7 p.m., Recycling and Envi-
ronment Advisory Committee
Meeting, Community Center

8 p.m., Regular City Coun-
cil meeting, Municipal Build-
ing

Wednesday, February 12
8 p.m., Council Workses-

sion on FY 2002 Report on
Visual Arts Education Progress,
Community Center

Thursday, February 13
7:30 p.m., GHI Board Meet-

ing, Hamilton Place
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State highway workers erected a sign announcing the auction of a
4.71 acre parcel on the Golden Triangle at Greenbelt Road and
Walker Drive adjacent to the Beltway and Capitol Cadillac.

Workers and local citizens left mementos in front of this
sign at NASA Goddard Space Flight Center on Greenbelt
Road honoring the six American and one Israeli astronauts
who died in the shuttle Columbia upon its return from a 16-
day mission on Saturday, February 2. The astronauts included
Rick Husband, Michael Anderson, William McCool, Kalpana
Chawla, Laurel Clark, Ilan Ramon and David Brown.
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Rotary Club of Greenbelt
You Are Invited to Join Us –

Every Thursday 7:45 a.m. for Breakfast!
At the Marriott Hotel on Ivy Lane

For Lots of Fun, Food and Fellowship
Please join us at our second annual Silent Auction
Friday, March 28, 7 p.m. at the Greenbelt Marriott

Advertise your business by donating an auction item!

Call Jennifer Jones (301) 441-4770
for details

News Review

News Editor:  Elaine Skolnik 301-598-1805
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GREENBELT VIDEO
301-441-9446

114 Centerway, Roosevelt Center
Mon-Fri 3-9pm   Sat 11am-9pm   Sun 12-6pm

Special Orders for All Occasions
We Can Find It

New Titles Every Week
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Videos

FaxingCopying

DVDs

Week of  February 7

OLD GREENBELT
THEATRE

301-474-9744 • 301-474-9745
129 Centerway

www.pgtheatres.com

Friday
*4:45, 7:30, 10:00

Saturday
*2:00, *4:45, 7:30, 10:00

Sunday
*2:00, *4:45, 7:30, 9:50

Monday - Thursday
*5:00, 7:30

*These shows at $5.00

Chicago (PG-13)

Read Your Meter
Moving in? Better read your

electric meter yourself! When
you change residence and notify
PEPCO to begin service at your
new residence, you must explic-
itly request an actual reading,
otherwise you will usually be
given an estimated reading to
start your service regardless of
how much advance notice you
provide. Further, this estimated
reading may be lower than actual
readings recorded by PEPCO on
previous dates on the same meter.
Thus, when an accurate reading
is made a month later to deter-
mine your bill for your first
month of service at your new ad-
dress, you may be billed for con-
suming energy that was already
billed to the previous resident.

The Public Service Commis-
sion (PSC) has ruled (even on
appeal to its chair) that this prac-
tice of double-billing is perfectly
legal provided that PEPCO prop-
erly corrects your bill when you
notify PEPCO that it looks too
high. If you don’t happen to be
particularly attentive, you may
end up paying for power you
did not use.

I would like to collect data
on how frequently this problem
arises. If you move and PEPCO
provides an estimated reading for
your start of service, please inde-
pendently read the meter yourself
on the date your service begins.
When your bill comes, let me
know (you can send an email to
jascourt@earthlink.net) the differ-
ence between their estimated
reading and the actual reading
that you made. Let me know re-
gardless of whether their error is
in your favor or is an overbill-
ing, otherwise we have no basis
to determine whether there is a
pattern to the errors.

Also, if you are overbilled,
please notify the PSC. Their rul-
ing states that they do not have
many complaints about bad ini-
tial meter readings and therefore

they do not believe regulations
should be added to require esti-
mated initial readings to be
greater than all previously re-
corded readings of the same
meter. My concern is that if
PEPCO promptly and with no
hassle corrects the bills of those
who question their bill, then the
PSC will receive few complaints
and PEPCO could scam off of
those who don’t notice.

Data are needed to determine
whether my experiences are part
of a broader practice or an un-
likely coincidence, and presently
nobody has any such data. The
PSC also ruled that regulations
should not be added which
would require PEPCO to notify
customers of the need to explic-
itly request an actual reading to
avoid an estimated initial read-
ing, because they said that the
publicly available tariff docu-
ment provides sufficient notice to
customers.

Have you read the tariff? Do
you know anyone who has? It
seems that the PSC is protecting
PEPCO instead of protecting
consumers, as was also the case
two to three years ago when
Greenbelt was experiencing sev-
eral momentary power outages
per month and the PSC closed
my case without any action or
any change in frequency of
power outages until I sent them
four additional letters and the
city council became involved.
            Stephen Jascourt

Brrr...!
So, you thought it was real

cold in January, did you?  Well,
I’ve got good news for you.  You
were absolutely right!  Here at
my modest Hillside Road
townhouse, I recorded the follow-
ing backyard, overnight, January
minimum temperatures below
20°F on my trusty outdoor ther-
mometer.  Behold their values in
ascending but not chronological
order – 9.3, 11.3, 12.9, 13.3,
13.8, 14.4 (twice), 14.9, 19.0 and
19.2 (twice).

Happy New Year!
Philip Brandis

THANKS!
Bryn Schultz’s family thanks

our friends and neighbors who
expressed in so many warm and
thoughtful ways their sympathy
at her passing.  Your calls, cards,
attendance at the services and
food helped us during the weeks
immediately following her death.
The wonderful obituary brought
calls and cards from people we
did not even know, but whose
life had been touched by Bryn in
some way.  We knew Greenbelt
was a special place, but this ex-
perience helped us to understand
the motto, “Greenbelt is Great!”
Thank you all.

Alan and Michael Schultz

Call School Board
I read with concern the letter

to the editor last week regarding
the Greenbelt Elementary School
sign that has not yet been in-
stalled.  When I called the per-
son who wrote the letter, I was
surprised to learn that she had
never contacted any member of
the Board of Education for help
resolving this matter.  Yet she
wrote, “perhaps it is communica-
tion between the Prince George’s
Board of Education and the
schools that needs to be im-
proved.”

Letters to the Editor

Help!  Wandering Disks
We’ve heard it said that no news is too old for the News

Review.  This is especially true when articles about the Labor
Day Festival contest winners are still trickling in after Thanks-
giving.  Still, last week we outdid ourselves.  Turns out the
article “Panel Explains Options for Kindergarten Choices,” by
Amy Hansen appeared in the paper over a year ago.

How did this happen?  When a stray disk somehow wan-
dered into our “in” box, an over-zealous staff member sent the
article it contained down to our printer.

To puzzled representatives of “public and private schools
from the Greenbelt area” who may be scratching their heads
because they don’t recall “presenting philosophies and logis-
tics when answering the question: what comes after nursery
school?” the News Review says, “Relax” and also, mea culpa.

Incidentally, if you are among the valued citizen contribu-
tors to the paper who have left some of the hundreds of disks
we are holding in a box, just in case — puhlease!  Come and
pick them up before they, too, wander into our “in” box.

See LETTERS, page 3

Correction
The annual meeting in

which ACE invites the PTA
presidents of Greenbelt’s
schools will be held Mon-
day, February 10, at 7 p.m.
The date in last week’s an-
nouncement was incorrect.

"I was a 'teen-ager' when the city started
looking for a skateboard site!"

Greenbelt Arts Center

Presents

An Evening Recital
with

Ingrid Cowan and

Ole Hass

SAT., FEB. 22, 2003

8 P.M.

$10 Adult,

$8 Seniors/Students

Call for Reservations 301-441-8770
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L  ve n  tes
are c  Ming

   Greenbelt Boys and Girls Club

       SPRING
       SOCCER
       Ages 5-17

               Register at the following locations:

             Greenbelt Youth Center
               Sat., Feb. 8, 10-11am
                      Thurs., Feb. 13, 7-8pm
              Thurs., Feb. 20, 7-8pm

If you are new to the club, please bring:  small picture, proof
of residency, birth certificate or passport, sports fee of $65 pay-
able by cash, check or money order.  Don't forget to ask about
family discounts.

For more information, call our 24 hour voicemail at 301-794-
0100.  COACHES ARE NEEDED!  Please call to have an ap-
plication mailed to you.

Executive Session - 7:00 PM

•  Review a Membership Application

GHI Key Agenda Items

•  Member Request to Purchase Garages – 1A & 1B Ridge
   Road
•  Member Request for Installation of Glass Block Windows –
   33 R Ridge Road
•  Annual Community Beautification Program for 2003
•  Forest Conservation Mgmt. Agreement & Renewal Options
•  Woodlands Committee – Forest Management Plan
•  Fee Reallocations – Finance Committee Presentation to
   Board
•  Pest Control Contract – 1st Reading

PRELIMINARY  AGENDA
MEETING  OF  THE

BOARD  OF  DIRECTORS
Thursday, February 13, 2003

      (immediately following Executive Session)
GHI BOARD ROOM

Regular board meetings are open to members.

This is an announcement to alert members that inspec-
tions for usage of rental garages in GHI will begin
soon.  The inspection is in accordance with the newly
revised Parking Regulations, copy of which was dis-
tributed to members with the last issue of The Commu-
nicator.  Members will not be notified in advance as
to the date when the inspections will occur.

ATTENTION GHI MEMBERS

NOTIFICATION OF
RENTAL GARAGE INSPECTIONS

 "Once On This Island"
Fri. & Sat., Feb. 7 & 8 at 7:30pm

Sun., Feb. 9 at 2:30pm
Produced by Mrs. Judy Moore
Directed by Ms. Julie Garner
Come out to see several of

Greenbelt's young stars!
Tickets $7 adults/$5 students, seniors

Tickets will be sold at the door

Eleanor Roosevelt High School
presents

We are a newly appointed
board and we do not represent
geographic areas as the old
board did.  I know that the pub-
lic has been confused about
whom to call when they have
concerns that they have not been
able to resolve by talking to
their child’s teacher, principal or
regional director.  I would like to
invite the public to consider all
of the board members “your
board member.”  Please call the
board office at 301-952-6117, or,
if you have internet access, go to
the board page of the PGCPS
website (www.pgcps.org).  You
can click on any or all of us
and email your concern.  We
have developed a tracking sys-
tem to insure that your issue is
funneled to someone who can
respond and that issues do not
get lost in the process.

Each board member is also
chair of a committee and serves
on several others.  Knowing our
committee assignments may help
you decide which of us to con-
tact with specific issues.  I am
chair of the Instruction and Ac-
countability committee and would
be a good one to call about your
concerns in that area.  Other
board members oversee student

appeals, finance, policy, technol-
ogy, personnel, partnerships, legis-
lative affairs, capital improve-
ments and the Master Plan.

Most of all, may I respectfully
request that citizens give the
board an opportunity to help re-
solve your problem before we are
criticized and further bad news
about our school system makes it
into the newspapers.  We want to
be responsive.  Building a posi-
tive image of the Prince George’s
County Public Schools is in the
best interest of all of the children
and families we serve.

As for the Greenbelt Elemen-
tary School sign, I was told that
the permit applications have
been submitted and that we can
expect it to be installed in about
a month.  I look forward to see-
ing it as I pass the school.

Abby I. W. Crowley, EdD,
board member,

Prince George’s County
Public Schools

Protect Pets –
It’s the Law

Thanks to Darlene Brengle for
submitting the letter, Pets Need
Protecting in Extreme Weather,
January 30, 2003.  Please be
aware that leaving animals out in
the cold without proper shelter
is against the law.  If you see
animals unattended in the cold –
or the heat in the summer –
please call Greenbelt Animal
Control, P.G. Animal Control
and/or 911; your call will be
confidential.  This is not just a
responsibility for animal guard-
ians – it is the law.  Cruelty to
animals is now a felony in the
state of Maryland.

Don’t’ wait for your
neighbor’s cat or dog to freeze to
death.  The animals can’t speak
– so we must for them.  Their
lives depend on each of us to
do our part to protect them, and
that means watching out for them
and calling the proper authorities
when necessary.  Thanks for ad-
vocating for the animals.

Cam MacQueen

One-sided Audience?
I cannot fathom why the City

Council voted to send an anti-
war letter to government officials
without an open discussion of all
points of view on this policy.  It
seems that the Council drafted
this letter with only a one-sided
audience in attendance.  Surely
prudence would dictate that an
advance notice of this topic be
published to allow for other, dif-
fering viewpoints to be pre-
sented.

Saddam Hussein poses a
grave threat to our national life.
Can one imagine the effects of a
mass distribution of anthrax,
smallpox, sarin or highly radio-
active material on a New York
subway, or in our Metro?  It is
perfectly obvious that Saddam
would provide this material to
terrorists whenever he found it
possible.

I am especially incensed at
the proponents of this anti-war
policy claiming to possess the
moral high ground.  Good people
can differ on a policy, but is it
really moral to place the Ameri-
can public at such a terrible
risk?  I remind readers that some

of the September 11 terrorists are
known to have walked on our
sidewalks here in Greenbelt.
They used our library, our stores
and fitness centers and received
the services of one of our local
distinguished physicians.  Isn’t it
amazing that none of these
“higher moral standard” people
recognized these individuals for
the evil that they held in their
hearts?  The terrorists walked on
our streets and then went straight
off to crash flight 77 into the
Pentagon, killing nearly 200
people.

Our council ought to have
been more careful before submit-
ting its letter.

Thank you for your attention.
Shalom Fisher

Why a School Sign
The school sign was pur-

chased by Greenbelt Elementary
School PTA for several reasons.
One was to communicate about
the events taking place at our
school.  In these busy times we
hope that with a constant re-
minder of events to parents and
the community, attendance will
increase.  Instead of 30 to 40
parents at our honor roll assem-
blies, don’t our children deserve
75 to 100?  With an enrollment
of over 450, instead of 20 in-
volved, concerned parents at a
meeting we hope for over 450.
With GES now a community
school, we want to inform not
just our current parents but our
entire community of the many
exciting things happening at our
school.  Maybe parents would
think twice before they sent their
child to an “outside” school.

Greenbelt Elementary School
PTA supports their school in
many, many ways.  We fully fund
the Reading Is Fundamental Pro-
gram.  This allows every student
to choose at least two free books.
We support the honor roll assem-
blies, sponsor field trips, donate

(At the request of citizens, members of the Greenbelt City Coun-
cil signed the following letter sent to President George W. Bush.)

Dear President Bush:

At its meeting of January 27, 2003, the Greenbelt City Coun-
cil decided to bring to your attention its concerns regarding the
situation in Iraq.  The Council joins with many other cities in
urging you to pursue and exhaust all possible diplomatic and
peaceful options before committing U.S. military forces to hos-
tile actions.

Any military action could result in significant casualties
among innocent Iraqi civilians and military personnel on both
sides.  Many Greenbelt residents and their friends and families
who serve in the military would be at risk.  Such a conflict
would have a significant economic cost to our country as well,
preventing funds from being used toward other priorities such
as education, health care, the environment, housing and public
infrastructure.

This is undoubtedly one of the most difficult decisions any
American President is called upon to make.  We support our
country and believe that, as a responsible world leader, the United
States has both the ability and the obligation to pursue every
possible alternative other than armed conflict in order to achieve
the just goals of the U.S. and the international community.

We urge your administration and our elected representatives
in Congress to seek a peaceful resolution in conjunction with
the United Nations.  Such a solution must be an international,
diplomatic effort that fosters democracy and respect for human
rights in Iraq and throughout the Middle East.

As always, we support the women and men serving in our
armed forces.  We strongly urge you as Commander-in-chief to
use all options available before deploying our troops and put-
ting them unnecessarily in harm’s way.

Judith F. Davis, Mayor
Rodney Roberts, Mayor Pro-Tem
Edward V.J. Putens, City Council
Alan Turnbull, City Council
Thomas X. White, City Council

LETTERS continued from page 2

books to our teachers and library,
make a donation to teachers for
school supplies, donate two sav-
ings bonds for sixth graders, pro-
vide our teachers with a lunch and
provide the “caught you being
good” reward for each winning
class every semester.  This list
covers just a few ways GES PTA
supports our school.

Also in the wake of Septem-
ber 11th, the PTA purchased new
and improved walkie-talkies for
our school.  This allows constant
communication throughout our
school, school grounds and the
Greenbelt Police Department.

So – why the sign?  In my
two years as president we were
very involved throughout our
school.  We want to maintain,
even increase, the involvement in
educating our children.  GES PTA
feels this is one of many steps to
help continue our efforts.

Rebecca Roper
PTA President 2000-2002

Old News
Thanks to the News Review

for publishing my article about
Greenbelt Nursery School’s Kin-
dergarten Night.  Unfortunately,
the article published was written
about the 2001 Kindergarten
Night, not the more recent 2002
Kindergarten Night.  While the
article is still generally accurate,
I would like to mention that
Greenbelt Elementary and St.
Hugh’s Schools both sent repre-
sentatives to the 2002 Kindergar-
ten night.  These women ex-
plained their schools’ philoso-
phies and logistics for their full-
day kindergarten programs.  Par-
ents should contact schools for
more information.

Amy Hansen

City Council Letter
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ST. HUGH’S CATHOLIC CHURCH
135 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, Md.

Daily Mass: As announced
Sacrament of Reconciliation: Saturday 3:45-4:45 p.m.

Rev. Thomas F. Crowley, Pastor
Rev. R. Scott Hurd, Pastoral Associate

Part Time Ministry

MASS SCHEDULE:
Sunday 8, 9:30, 11 a.m.

Saturday 5 p.m.

UNITED CHURCH OF CHRIST

Daniel Hamlin, Pastor

Greenbelt Community Church

Hillside & Crescent Roads
Phone: 301-474-6171 mornings

Sunday Worship

10:15 a.m.

"A church of the open mind, the warm heart,
the aspiring soul, and the social vision..."

Catholic

Community

of Greenbelt

MASS

Sundays 10 A.M.
Municipal Building

Feb. 9, Sunday after the Epiphany:  Boy Scout Sunday

Sermon: "Guided by His Commission"

Rev. DaeHwa Park, Pastor

UNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCH
Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church

40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

301-474-9410

                   SUNDAY

Children and Adults

Bible Study      9:45 am

Worship Service     11:00 am

Mon. Disciple Bible Study  7:00 p.m.

Tues. Lectionary Study 8:00 a.m.

Wed. Prayer Meeting    6:45 p.m.

HANDICAPPED ACCESSIBLE

www.gbgm-UMC.org/mowatt

Congregation
Mishkan Torah

10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770, 301-474-4223
Rabbi Jonathan Cohen           Cantor Phil Greenfield

A warm, comfortable and involved congregation
Creative nursery school for two to four year olds
Pre-K to post-confirmation education program
First year school FREE for one child
Reconstructionist/Conservative affiliation

www.mishkantorah.org
Services: Friday, 8 p.m.; Saturday, 9:30 a.m.

Family, 7:30 first Friday of the month

Paint Branch Unitarian
Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road,

Beltsville/Adelphi (301-937-3666)
Welcomes you to our open,

nurturing community
February 9, 10 a.m.

"Envisioning Our Future"
Guest speaker Mike Harris, chair of

Joseph Priestly District Board of
Directors Long Range Planning Comm.

with Jennifer Grant, worship assoc.

Barbara Wells and
Jaco B. ten Hove,

co-ministers

"O My Friend in Word!  Ponder
awhile.  Hast thou ever heard

that friend and foe should abide
in one heart?  Cast out then the
stranger, that the Friend may

enter His home."
-Baha'i Sacred Writings

Baha'i Faith

www.bahai.org/

Greenbelt Baha’i Community
P.O. Box 245

Greenbelt, MD 20770
301-345-2918      301-220-3160

We invite you to . . .
Interfaith Devotions and

Classes for Children & Adults
Sunday, February 9 at 10 AM

Springhill Lake Elementary School

Obituaries
Ruth Madge Dee

Ruth Madge Dee, 78, of
Middletown, Md. died Monday
February 3, 2003 at Frederick
Memorial Hospital.

Born in Poplar Bluff, Mo.,
November 9, 1924, she was a
daughter of the late John F. and
Maggie Clayton Dee.  Ms. Dee
began her career as a hospital
administrator in Poplar Bluff.
After moving to the Washington,
D.C. area, she worked for the FBI
before becoming the office man-
ager of a law firm.  Prior to her
retirement, she was the office
manager for a nonprofit organi-
zation.  In retirement in Ocean
City, Md., she helped with the
exercise program at the Berlin
Nursing and Rehab Center.

She was a long time Method-
ist regularly attending Mowatt
United Methodist Church in
Greenbelt, the Atlantic United
Methodist Church in Ocean City,
Md. and most recently she at-
tended Trinity United Methodist
Church in Frederick.

She was a lifetime member of
the Beta Sigma Phi service soror-
ity and in the late '60s and early
'70s was an active committee
member of Greenbelt Boy Scout
Troop 746 where she received
the District Award of Merit for
her volunteer support.

She is survived by a son and
daughter-in-law, Hoyt E. and
Roberta M. Matthai; two grand-
children, Adam L. and Kaitlyn
M. Matthai all of Middletown,
Md.; one brother, William Dee, Sr.
of Poplar Bluff, Mo.; two sisters,
Mary Lou Britton of Murrieta,
Calif. and Doris Dee of Sherman
Oaks, Calif.; and 10 nieces and
nephews.

The family will receive friends
from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Thurs-
day, February 6 at the Donald B.
Thompson Funeral Home, 31 E.
Main St., Middletown, Md.  Fu-
neral services will be held at 2
p.m., Saturday, Feb. 8 at graveside
in Three Springs Cemetery in Pop-
lar Bluff.

Memorial contributions may
be made to the charity of one’s
choice.

James Andrew White
James Andrew White, 38, for-

merly of Woodland Way, died
suddenly on Wednesday, January
29, 2003, in Washington, D.C.

He attended St. Hugh’s Catho-
lic School in Greenbelt and St.
Jerome’s Catholic School in Mt.
Rainer, Md., Gonzaga College
High School in Washington, D.C.
and Eleanor Roosevelt High
School in Greenbelt.  He later at-
tended Prince George’s Commu-
nity College and Georgetown
University.

For most of his adult life, Jim
worked as a law librarian with
Washington, D.C. law firms, first
with Akin-Gump, and for the past
seven years with Womble
Carlyle Sandridge & Rice.

A student of and ardent de-
fender of the U.S. Constitution,
especially its Bill of Rights and
the Federalist Papers, he always
enlivened discussions with family
and friends with stimulating and
intellectually rich commentary on
contemporary politics, topics of
the day or U.S. history.  He fol-
lowed federal court cases in this
area and cited relevant decisions
to bolster his arguments.

This aspect of Jim’s character
was likely formed during his
early teen years as a member of
the Catholic Youth Organization
“Young Americans” at St. Hugh’s
School. He was an active partici-
pant in the group’s performance
of its patriotic program,
“America’s Story Retold.”  The
group of seven to eight young
men performed before many
community groups and in 1976
was awarded an honor medal
from the Freedoms Foundation at
Valley Forge.

He was an avid reader, loved

music and wrote poetry. He also
loved to travel and did so,
mainly to Europe and within the
United States. At the time of his
death, he was planning a trip to
South Asia to visit his sister in
New Delhi this spring.

He is survived by his parents,
Tom and Helen, of Greenbelt;
four sisters, Penny (Marco)
Sandoval of Thousand Oaks, Ca-
lif., Chris (Marco D’Ottavi)
White currently of New Delhi,
India, Pamela (Carl) Quick of
Phoenix, Ariz., and Ellen White
of Takoma Park, Md.; two broth-
ers, Mark White of Washington,
D.C. and Tom (Jennifer Beman)
White of Takoma Park; 17 nieces
and nephews; and numerous
cousins, aunts and uncles from
Tom and Helen’s large extended
families.

Visitations for family, friends
and associates were held at the
Borgwardt Funeral Home in
Beltsville on Tuesday, February
4.  A funeral mass was celebrated
at St. Hugh’s Catholic Church in
Greenbelt on Wednesday, Febru-
ary 5. Following interment at
Gate of Heaven Cemetery in Silver
Spring, Md., the family hosted a
reception at the Greenbelt Ameri-
can Legion Post #136.

The family has requested that
memorial contributions be made
to So Others May Eat (S.O.M.E.),
71 O Street N.W., Washington,
D.C. 20001, Attn: Michael Grant.

Organ Recital
At Holy Cross

Holy Cross Lutheran Church
is presenting Erik Meyer in an
organ recital.  Meyer’s back-
ground includes honors at Albert
Schweitzer Organ Festival, Ameri-
can Guild Organists Competi-
tion, the Oundle England School
for Organists and the 2002
Hochschule fur Musik Academy
in Leipzig, Germany.  His music
career began at the piano at age
five and includes organ instruc-
tion at Peabody Institute in Bal-
timore and even playing tuba in
a high school marching band –
“the only person willing to carry
it.”  Meyer’s recital features
works by J.S. Bach, Franck,
Locklair and Reubke.

The recital followed by a re-
ception is Sunday, February 9,
beginning at 4 p.m.  Holy Cross
is at 6905 Greenbelt Road.  For
information call the church at
301-345-5111 between 9 a.m.
and noon.  There is no charge.

Greenbelt CARES
The week of January 27, it

was reported that during the
month of January, 15 families on
average were seen for counseling
services at CARES.  On average,
47 individuals came on a weekly
basis, among whom 12 were 18
years of age and younger.  There
were 63 students who partici-
pated in tutoring services.

Peace Poetry Read
At New Deal Café

The New Deal Café will open
its doors February 12 beginning
at 7 p.m. for the presentation of
peace poetry.  It is hoped several
of the 1,900 poets from the
White House Symposium on “Po-
etry and the American Voice” will
read that day.  First Lady Laura
Bush indefinitely postponed the
symposium because “some in-
vited guests wanted to turn what
is intended to be a a literary
event into a political forum.”

People who are interested in
reading poetry should contact
the Café via email at
newdealcafe@greenbelt.com.  To
learn more, visit http://
poetry.macworkshops.com.

Condolences to Thomas and
Helen White and family on the
death of their son, James.

Greenbelters were sorry to
hear of the death of former
Greenbelter Ruth Dee.  Ms. Dee
was an active volunteer for
Greenbelt Boy Scout Troop 746.

Ottilie Van Allen, long time
resident and Greenbelt activist
for many years and former
Greenbelt Outstanding Citizen
has moved to Florida, where she
will soon celebrate her 99th
birthday (March 15).  She would
love to hear from friends.  Her
address is 500 Mt. Zion Church
Road, Frostproof, FL 33843.

Army Spec. Lajuanna King
has graduated from the U.S.
Army Primary Leadership Devel-
opment Course at the Noncom-
missioned Officer Academy at
Fort Huachuca, Sierra Vista, Ariz.
She is the daughter of Dolores J.
King of Hanover Parkway.

Among students named to the
fall semester Dean’s List at
Southern Illinois University at
Carbondale is Greenbelter Linora
Conta Hayes of Edmonston
Road.

Congratulations to Sherri
Hartwick who was named to the
Frostburg State University Dean’s
List.  Sherri is the daughter of
Susan and Michael of Ridge
Road and the granddaughter of
lifelong Greenbelter Joanne
Kelleher of Lakewood.  Sherri is
majoring in criminal justice.

Weekend Programs
At New Deal Café

This Friday, February 7, the
New Deal Café will present its
popular open mic.  Saturday the
Café will present Gina De
Samone.  She’ll probably have
her usual sidemen with her, in-
cluding a couple of horn players.

For information about who’s
playing at the New Deal Café,
call 301-474-5642.
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Siri's
CHEF'S SECRET

Come join us for Valentine's Day dinner
Dinner for two includes a

complimentary dessert.

Dinner starts at 5:00 p.m. until 10:00 p.m.

Reservations Suggested

5310 Greenbelt Road

Greenbelt, MD  20770

Tel: (301) 345-6101

Fax: (301) 345-6102

Community Events
Golden Age Club

by Bunny Fitzgerald
President Ellie Rimar presided

over the January 27 meeting.
The greeter was Helen Gibson.

The 50/50 winners were
Helen Gibson and Louvaine
Townsend.

Tom Moran will speak at the
February 12 meeting with an up-
date on income tax changes.
February 19 will be the birthday
pot luck luncheon.

Thanks to Ernie Varda, pro-
gram committee chair, for plan-
ning interesting meetings.

The members enjoyed playing
Bingo with lots of winners and a
good selection of prizes donated
by members.

Karen Haseley reminded club
members to come to the February
7 Explorations Unlimited meet-
ing at the Community Center at
1 p.m. to hear the speaker on
nutrition and diabetes.

GHI Notes
The next pre-purchase orien-

tation will be Monday, Feb. 10 at
7:15 p.m. in the Board Room.

The Woodlands Committee
meets Feb. 12 at 7:30 p.m. in the
Board Room.

The next Board of Directors
meeting will be Feb. 13 at 7:30
p.m. in the GHI Board Room.

Members are always welcome
to attend committee and board
meetings.

In the most recent issue of
"The Communicator," a question-
naire polled GHI residents as to
their readiness to protect their
companion animals in the event
of a natural or manmade disaster.
Members are encouraged to fill
out the survey and return it to
Joan Krob at GHI headquarters.
Feedback is greatly appreciated.

At the Library
Tuesday, February 11, 7 p.m.,

Cliffhangers for ages 5 to 8.
Wednesday, February 12,

10:15 a.m. and 11 a.m.,
Cuddletime for ages 12 to 24
months with caregiver.

4 p.m. BOOKIDS, book dis-
cussion for ages 8 to 12.

Thursday, February 13, 10:15
a.m., Drop-in Storytime for ages
3 to 5.

11:15 a.m., Toddler Time for
two-year-olds with caregiver.

Roosevelt Students
Put on Production

Students at Eleanor Roosevelt
High School are putting on a
production of “Once On This Is-
land,” Friday and Saturday, Feb-
ruary 7 and 8 at 7:30 p.m. and
Sunday, February 9 at 2:30 p.m.

The show is produced by
Judy Moore and directed by
Julie Garner.

Several of Greenbelt’s young
stars are in the cast.  Tickets
will be sold at the door.

Greenbelt Grads
Plan a May Reunion

Planning is underway for an all-
class Greenbelt High School re-
union to take place at Martin’s
Crosswinds on Saturday, May 10,
11 a.m. to 4 p.m.  The cost in-
cludes a light breakfast in the morn-
ing and a dinner in the afternoon.

Graduates of all classes,
friends, relatives and interested
guests are invited.

Gloria Shelton Drake, class of
1951, paid the non-refundable re-
tainer to hold the date open.
Since additional funds are re-
quired to finalize the reservation,
those willing to buy tickets now
should contact Pauline St. Martin
Bordas, 111 Hedgewood Drive.
Organizers ask that the graduating
class year be noted on the check.

Out-of-town guests will be stay-
ing at various Greenbelt hotels
and there will be many opportuni-
ties to visit.  A letter is being sent
to former GHS Principal Roland
Sleicher inviting him to attend.

Mamas/Papas Meet
The Greenbelt Mamas and

Papas will meet on Wednesday,
February 12, 11 a.m. to 1 p.m.,
at the Greenbelt Community
Center.  For this meeting bring a
Valentine theme food (extra wel-
come if it’s not sweet).  All are
welcome for potluck lunch and
conversation – make friends with
other parents in Greenbelt.  The
group will also meet on February
26, the fourth Wednesday of the
month.  For more information
call Melissa at 301-982-9812.

New Deal Café
Annual Meeting

The New Deal Café Annual
Membership Meeting will be
Sunday March 9 at 4 p.m. at the
Café.  Three board positions
need to be filled.  All members
and customers are welcome.

Adopt a Pet
The Prince George's County

SPCA/Humane Society will spon-
sor a pet adoption day on Sun-
day, February 9, noon to 3 p.m.
at PetsMart, Beltway Plaza Mall.
For more information call 301-
262-5625 or visit the website at
www.pgspca.org

Explore and Enjoy
St. Valentine’s Day

Explorations Unlimited wel-
comes people on Friday, Febru-
ary 14 to join in a special day
for family, friends and loved
ones.  Learn about the history of
St. Valentine as well as the dif-
ferent celebrations that take
place around the world.  Enjoy
the discussion, games, music,
arts and crafts activities and have
lots of fun.

Explorations Unlimited is a
speaker series held every Friday
from 1 to 3 p.m. at the Green-
belt Community Center in the
Senior Classroom.  Everyone is
welcome to attend and questions
are always encouraged.  Call
301-397-2208 for more informa-
tion.

Photo Club Meets
The Greenbelt Photo Club

meets the second Tuesday of each
month at 7:30 p.m. in the
Greenbelt Community Center.
This February 11 meeting will fea-
ture award-winning photographer
Hilary Howes demonstrating how
to compile a professional portfolio.
All are welcome.  Guests are in-
vited to bring their own portfolio
for critique.  For more information
call 301-779-6576.

GAC Offers Classes,
Needs Instructors

The Greenbelt Arts Center
(GAC) is expanding its educa-
tional offerings.  The following
four classes are being offered for
the spring semester: Awareness
Through Movement® – the
Feldenkrais Method, Introduction
to Singing, Intermediate Singing,
Acting I and Directing I.  Infor-
mation and mail-in registration
forms are available at various
sites in Greenbelt.  For further
information or to register by
phone call GAC at 301-441-8770.
Classes are forming now.

The GAC is also seeking
qualified and interested instruc-
tors for future paid positions in
the following areas: Theatre Arts
– Improvisation, Theatre Arts –
Technical Theatre (lighting,
sound, set construction, costum-
ing, etc.), Group Instrumental In-
struction and Stage Combat.  If
interested call the above number.

Donation Drop-Off
On Saturday

The city's Donation Drop-Off,
co-sponsored by the American
Rescue Workers, will be held
Saturday, February 8 behind the
Municipal Building from 9 a.m.
until noon.  Bring clean, usable
clothing, small household items,
curtains, towels, bedding, sheets,
toys, puzzles and books.  Dona-
tions will be used by needy
people in Prince George's
County and are tax-deductible.
Donation Drop-Off is held the
second Saturday of each month.

City  Information

 MEETINGS FOR FEBRUARY 10-14
Monday, February 10, 7:00pm, Recycling and Environment
Advisory Committee Meeting, Greenbelt Community Center

Monday, February 10, 8:00pm, REGULAR CITY COUNCIL
 MEETING, Municipal Building.

Wednesday, February 12, 8:00pm,  CITY COUNCIL WORK
SESSION,  FY02 Report on Visual Arts Education Programming,
Community Center.

GREENBELT ACCESS CHANNEL 71
Municipal Access: 301-474-8000:  Monday, 2/10 at 8pm, City Council
Meeting “live” Tuesday & Thursday, 2/11 & 2/13, 6pm “ACE Reading
Club-GOAL”  6:30pm “Reading is Fundamental-Reading Aloud for a
Lifetime”  7:30pm  “Replay of City Council Meeting of 2/10”
Public Access: 301-507-6581: Wednesday & Friday, 2/12 & 2/14, 7pm
“Love Foundation” 7:45pm “Nordiques vs Mighty Old Ducks-(hockey)”,
10:00pm “Second Albert K. Herling Memorial Concert-Flutar w/Zenas
Chang” Sunday, 2/9 9am & 6pm “Love Foundation”

The Greenbelt Recreation Department and the Greenbelt Arts
Center present

BURIED TREASURE
a new musical by Chris Cherry featuring Carolyn Hammett, Chris

Cherry, and 30 young actors ages 10-14

It’s a magical, musical adventure the whole family will love!
Performances take place at the Greenbelt Arts Center, 123 Centerway.

February 14 & 15 at 7:00 p.m.
February 16 & 17 at 2:00 p.m

Tickets are $5 and going fast! Buy your tickets at the Greenbelt

Community Center, 15 Crescent Road, Monday through Friday,

9:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., or charge your tickets by phone at

301-397-2208.

CITY COUNCIL-Regular Meeting
Municipal Building Council Room

Monday, February 10, 2003 - 8:00 p.m.
COMMUNICATIONS
PRESENTATIONS
Petitions and Requests (Petitions received at the meeting will
not be acted upon by the City Council at this meeting unless
Council waives its Standing Rules.)
*Committee Reports (Items on the Consent Agenda (marked
by *) will be approved as recommended by staff, subject to
removal from the Consent Agenda by Council.)

- Advisory Committee on Education, Report #01-2003
(ACE Reading Club)

- Advisory Committee on Trees, Report #2003-1 (Trees &
Vegetation Policy)

LEGISLATION

OTHER BUSINESS
� Site for Skateboard Park
� Pending State Legislation
� Approval of COG Regional Emergency Coordination

Plan
�  * City Co-Sponsorship of 2003 USO Benefit
�  * Letters in Support of Renovation of Greenbelt Middle

School
�  * Approval of Facility Rental Waiver
�  * Adoption of Resolution for Departure – Lot 27,

Golden Triangle
MEETINGS
NOTE:  This is a preliminary agenda, subject to change.
Regular Council meetings are open to the public, and all
interested citizens are invited to attend.  If special accommoda-
tions are required for any disabled person, please call 301-474-
8000 no later than 10 a.m. on the meeting day.  Deaf individuals
are advised to use MD RELAY at 711 or e-mail
kgallagher@ci.greenbelt.md.us to reach the City Clerk.

PUBLIC SAFETY ADVISORY COMMITTEE
PUBLIC FORUM

Tuesday, February 18th at 7:00pm
Greenbelt Community Center

This is the first in a series of  forums that will be held
throughout the city.  At this forum, public safety issues in

historic Greenbelt will be discussed.
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POLICE BLOTTER
Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department.

Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about incidents.

The Department is offering a reward of up to $500 for information leading to the
arrest and conviction of a suspect in any of the unsolved crimes reported in the
blotter.   Citizens may anonymously report suspected drug activity by calling the Drug
Tip Line at 301-507-6522.  Victims of the theft of lawn ornaments, tools, lawn
mowers, etc., should contact Criminal Investigations at 301-507-6530.   Some items
have been recovered and police would like to return them to owners.

AMERICAN REALTY

Commission Only - No Extra Fees

Jeannie Smith, GRI
Quality and Personal Service

301-345-1091

NEW
LISTING

             65-G Ridge Road NEW
LISTING

This two bedroom frame unit has a remodeled kitchen with new
refrigerator, washer, dryer and stove and a remodeled bathroom.
Hardwood floors, extra storage closet, deck, and fenced yards are
just the beginning.  $67,900

This ONE bedroom UPPER LEVEL END unit has been freshly
painted and includes a window air conditioner, ceiling fan, extra
storage closet, new wall-to-wall carpeting, large corner yard and
storage shed.  $49,900

             20-S Hillside Road

This three bedroom block unit has wall-to-wall carpeting, ceiling
fans, built-in air conditioner, humidifier, washer, dryer, remodeled
bathroom.  You can relax because all the landscaping has been
done for you!  Library end of town.  Price reduced!

5-C Ridge Road

13-F Hillside Road

This two bedroom WIDE FLOOR PLAN is a short walk to the
Center.  A full second bathroom (handicap accessible) has been
added on the first floor.  The kitchen has been remodeled and
includes a dishwasher.  A built-in air conditioner, washer, dryer
and self-cleaning oven are a few of the extras. $87,500

       32-C Ridge Road NEW
LISTING

        73-B Ridge Road NEW
LISTING

       18-K Ridge Road NEW
LISTING

       8-B Crescent Road NEW
LISTING

UNDER
CONTRACT

SOLD IN
ONE DAY

SINGLE FAMILY - LAKESIDE
8 PINECREST COURT

Exclusive Listing!  Take a short walk to the Lake from this split
foyer single family Lakeside home.  Five bedrooms, 2 1/2 baths,
brick fireplace, hardwood floors, sliding glass doors to patio,
storage shed, energy efficient furnace and central air condition-
ing are just the beginning.  $284,900

UNDER
CONTRACT

UNDER
CONTRACT

UNDER
CONTRACT

UNDER
CONTRACT

COMING SOON
3 Bedroom Brick/GHI END with

addition and 2 full bathrooms

3 Bedrooms Charlestowne Village
1 Full 2 1/2 Baths

CONGRATULATIONS
to Jennifer Field

 on the sale of  your GHI
and

THANK YOU
for doing business
with Jeannie Smith

UNDER
CONTRACT

UNDER
CONTRACT

Robbery
9200 block Springhill Lane,

January 29, 11:07 p.m., a man
was walking in front of the
Springhill Lake Shopping Center
when he was approached by two
suspects, one armed with a semi-
automatic rifle.  The suspect
with the gun demanded money.
After obtaining it as well as
jewelry and a cellular telephone,
the suspects fled on foot.  They
are described as two black
males, 5’4”, medium builds,
wearing all black clothing and a
black scarf.

Theft
Beltway Plaza, January 24,

12:20 p.m., an unattended wallet
was taken from PetsMart.

Eleanor Roosevelt High
School, January 27, 1:14 p.m., an
unattended cellular telephone
was taken from a gym bag.

With reference to an incident
at the Bank of America on Sep-
tember 7, 2001, an arrest warrant
has been obtained charging a 33-
year-old Bowie resident with
theft, forgery and uttering a false
document.

With reference to an identity
theft reported October 4 at the
Sun Trust Bank, an arrest war-
rant has been obtained charging
a 45-year-old New York woman
with attempted theft.

Counterfeit
Beltway Plaza, January 25,

8:33 p.m., someone tried to pay
for a movie ticket at the Acad-
emy Theaters with what turned
out to be a counterfeit twenty-
dollar bill.  It appears that the

person was not aware that the
bill was counterfeit.

Drugs
Eleanor Roosevelt High

School, January 27, 12:20 p.m., a
15-year-old resident was arrested
for possession of marijuana.  The
student was released to school
administrators pending action by
the juvenile justice system.

Eleanor Roosevelt High
School, January 29, 11:45 a.m., a
14-year-old resident was arrested
for possession of marijuana.  The
student was released to school
administrators pending action by
the juvenile justice system.

Vehicle Crime
The following vehicles were

reported stolen: a red 2000
Dodge Caravan, Md. tags
M536303, January 24, from the
6100 block Springhill Terrace; a
1999 Dodge Intrepid four-door,
January 25, from the 6000 block
Springhill Drive, which was re-
covered the same day by Metro-
politan Police in D.C.; a 1995
GMC Yukon, January 26, from
the 7800 block Hanover Park-
way, which was recovered January
27 by State Police in Upper
Marlboro; a 2002 Dodge Stratus
four-door, January 27, from the
9200 block Springhill Lane,
which was recovered January 30
by Park Police in Fort Foote in
an incident involving one juve-
nile arrest; a black 1997 Ply-
mouth Breeze four-door, Md.
tags DXN939, January 27, from
the 8100 block Lakecrest Drive;
a 1998 Chrysler Concorde four-
door, January 27, from the 7800

block of Mandan Road, which
was recovered the next day by
County Police in Forestville; a
tan 1994 Nissan Altima four-
door, Md. tags KEM442, January
27, from the 200 block Lakeside
Drive.

Three vehicles stolen prior to
the period of this report were re-
covered.

Vandalism to, thefts from and
attempted theft of vehicles were
reported in the following areas:
9100 block Springhill Court;
5900 block Cherrywood Lane;
7800 block Jacobs Drive; 6100
block Breezewood Court; 100
block Westway; 7900 block
Lakecrest Drive.

Osborne Killer Gets
Life Imprisonment

On February 3, U.S. District
Judge Deborah Chasanow sen-
tenced Rufus Millegan, Jr., to 23
years to life in prison for the
kidnapping and murder of Tessa
Mae Osborne.  Osborne was fa-
tally shot May 1, 2001, at the
Beltsville Agricultural Research
Center.

Last month Millegan pleaded
guilty to murder, kidnapping and
using a firearm during a violent
felony in connection with
Osborne’s slaying.  In exchange,
federal prosecutors agreed not to
seek the death penalty against
him.

Millegan’s co-defendant,
Cornell W. McClure, 24, is to go
on trial April 22.

COUNCIL continued from page 1
stance that the school is not over-
crowded.  Losing students means
losing critical staff.  This year, be-
cause of fewer students, the school
“lost a beloved drama teacher” and
almost lost a music position.

School board member Duncan
commented that all county schools
will become overcrowded in the
near term with a boom of school-
age children.  Mayor Davis com-
mented rhetorically that it was
strange that we didn’t know until
last summer that so many more stu-
dents are expected in the next few
years.  Mayor pro-tem Rodney
Roberts asked if the school system
had thought of other ideas, such as
year-long school.  Davis added the
idea of split shifts.  Crowley re-
sponded that those kinds of
changes cut out the types of activi-
ties that make a high school good
and memorable for the students.

Transportation
Transportation problems in

Greenbelt center on students who
live in University Square Apart-
ments.  Currently elementary stu-
dents must walk to school if the
distance is 1.5 miles or less.
School board member Jose Morales
indicated that 32 students from
these apartments are affected.
They were bused in error last year.
Morales measured two ways to
walk to Greenbelt Elementary, both
within the 1.5 mile limit.  Students
at Charlestowne Village, just across
the street from University Square,
are bused, but there is no room on

the bus for the other 32 students.
Duncan stated that the county

is paying 30-40 percent more per
capita for transportation than any
other area in the state.  Some of
the extra money is used when stu-
dents are moved back to a neigh-
borhood school.  Often upper-class
students are allowed to stay at
their current school to cause less
disruption to the students.

This policy costs more for
transportation as buses now travel
to two schools instead of one.
Also magnet students are picked
up close to their homes, while
Montgomery County requires mag-
net students to go to a “cluster”
bus stop.

Davis recalled walking to
school as a child, but said, “It’s a
different age.”  Crowley stated that
this year, with a tough budget, is
not the year to cut the mileage
range for walkers.

Councilmember Alan Turnbull
made several suggestions regarding
walking and safety.  One was “the
walking school bus,” which has
students meeting and walking to
school as a group.  Another idea
was “safe route to school,” which
sets the route to take.  Turnbull
commented that students can of-
ten walk the distance but that par-
ents consider it too long or too
dangerous.

A third suggestion was to pay
a parent to walk the kids to and
from school. Crowley asked ACE
to consider having a meeting with

University Square parents to work
on the walking issues.  The advi-
sory committee had asked
Greenbelt Elementary staff for the
names of students from the apart-
ment complex but those names
could not be provided because of
privacy issues.  ACE will address
the topic.

TAG at Greenbelt
There had been rumors that

Greenbelt Elementary School might
have a Talented and Gifted Program
next year.  Crowley indicated that
the budget will not allow for this
to take place then.  Additional
moneys had been pledged to the
school system in the Thornton
budget, funding to return students
to neighborhood schools.  However,
it now appears that the state con-
sidered those funds also to include
TAG and magnet funds, which the
county school system had thought
were in addition to the Thornton
funds.  Furthermore, the status of
the magnet program is still unde-
cided.  Plans for redrawing magnet
boundaries were not accepted and
new boundaries are being proposed.

The meeting ended with a dis-
cussion of the increasing numbers
of children not going to the local
schools.  ACE member Jeff Mor-
isette wants to survey children to
see where they go to school and
work on plans to entice them
back to neighborhood schools.
They proposed looking into a
“neighborhood kids, neighborhood
schools” campaign.
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Call us today for a Satisfying Smile!

28 Ridge Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-0717

The Age of Laser Dentistry Has Arrived!
Everyone is aware of the fantastic
advances in laser therapy in medicine.
Lasers have now been developed and
proven safe and effective for dentistry.
The McCarl Dental Group now offers
state-of-the-art laser therapy for many
dental procedures.  Many types of
cavities can be treated without drilling or
novocaine.  Even gum and root canal
therapy can sometimes be treated
without surgery or injections.  Lasers
haven't totally changed the face of
dentistry.  They're one more way to help
our patients to have beautiful and healthy
smiles that will last a lifetime.

DISTINCTIONS AND AWARDS:
DR. CLAYTON S.  MCCARL,  JR.
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry.
Member of the Pierre Fauchard Academy.
DR.  JAY MCCARL
Dental Implant Symposium, Boston University.
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry.
DR.  DAVID  J.  MCCARL
Quintessence Award for Excellence in Clinical
Restorative Dentistry.
DR.  KIMBERLY  BURROUGHS
American Society for Geriatric Dentistry.
Crest Award for Excellence.

McCarl Dental Group
301-474-4144 For Our New Patients

Initial Hygiene Visit
Comprehensive Exam

and
Any Necessary Xrays

$30.00
Good Only With Coupon

Value Up to $200.00

Office Hours:
Monday 8-8
Tuesday 9-8
Wednesday 9-8
Thursday 8-5
Friday 8-3
Saturday 8-12

Dr. Jay; Dr. Kim Burroughs; Dr. Clayton, Jr.;
and Dr. Dave

HEY!  WHAT'S YOUR PROBLEM?

TROUBLE WITH NEIGHBORS?

BAD BUSINESS SERVICE?

NOISE?       MESSY PROPERTY?

You don't have to keep suffering!!

The City of Greenbelt has a COOL way to help you work things out without hassle,
and without courts or lawyers.  It's FREE!  It's CONVENIENT!  It's CONFIDENTIAL!

– and it's called MEDIATION.

So give yourself a break.  You are only a phone call away from information

that could improve your life.  Call 301-345-7203.

City of Greenbelt

COMMUNITY MEDIATION BOARD

Podiatry Care
In Your Home

Dr. Allen J. Moien
A Greenbelt resident, Dr. Moien
makes house calls to patients for
podiatric (foot) care. Dr. Moien is

board certified and is approved for
Medicare, Medicaid, and most
private insurance coverage.

Call 301-441-8632
to arrange an appointment for

foot care in your home.

tors if a skateboard park were
built next to the school.  She
said some young children might
be frightened by the noise of the
skateboarders and the mere pres-
ence of older children and that
this fear could be expressed by a
child as not wanting to go to
school.

The youngsters also might try
to emulate the behavior of the
older children, she said, putting
themselves at risk by attempting
to engage in an activity inappro-
priate for their age.  O’Brien also
feared the language and conver-
sation of the older children
would be inappropriate for those
of nursery school age.

Councilmembers Thomas
White and Rodney Roberts both
felt that the two uses of the area
were not mutually exclusive.
Mayor Judith Davis suggested
that it might be a positive thing
for the youngsters to be exposed
to older children who are wear-
ing protective equipment and
following a set of rules while en-
joying the park.  She wanted
staff to sit down with nursery
school representatives to try to
find ways around the school’s

SKATEBOARD continued from page 1
objections.  She added that if the
school’s staff were aware of just
how the skateboard park would
be run, their fears might be alle-
viated.

Councilmember Alan Turnbull
described his criteria for the
skateboard park, which effec-
tively eliminated all sites but the
parking lot.  Council had previ-
ously rejected using part of the
parking lot in order to preserve
parking spaces.  An area near the
swimming pool suggested at an
earlier session was rejected be-
cause of its small size.

White wanted to steer clear of
this site because it involves the
rebound wall that is part of the
old swimming pool and he felt
its historical significance should
be respected.  Davis noticed that
this site had nearly the same ad-
vantages and drawbacks as the
one beside the nursery school.
She suggested that staff could
look into the possibility of some-
how expanding the area.

Citizen Input
Several citizens attending the

meeting addressed council on
the issue.  Like O’Brien, Lestina
Colby was concerned that the

school accreditation
would be in danger
if the skateboard
park were located
close to the play-
ground.  She argued
that this is where
that focus should be.  She said
she had experience in school
accreditation and in her opinion
the school’s accreditation would
be at serious risk with the
skateboard park next to the
playground because of increased
activity in the area with skate-
boarders coming and going.
She also endorsed the other rea-
sons listed by O’Brien and the
nursery school staff.

Ed Kapplinger, who origi-
nally became involved in the
issue when tennis courts were
the proposed site, suggested
that a temporary blind be con-
structed between the nursery
school and the park until some
type of hedge row had a chance

to grow up to create
a more attractive
barrier between the
neighboring uses of
the area.  As for
noise from the skate-
boarders being a

problem, he said he had heard
plenty of noise from the nurs-
ery school, so he thought this
was a debatable issue. He un-
derstood, he said, that the
skateboard park would have su-
pervision and that foul lan-
guage would be forbidden.

Muriel Balzer, president of the
tennis association, asked council
to find a way to enforce current
regulations forbidding skate-
boarding on city property.  She
said she had offered the skate-
boarders tennis courts 7 and 8
until the city park could be es-
tablished because those courts
needed resurfacing anyway.  Un-
fortunately the skateboarders had
continued to use other courts as

well, she said.
She noted that they damaged

the courts in various ways, such
as stretching the nets when they
run into them.  She said the be-
havior of the skateboarders did
not motivate her to want to help
them any further.

Decision Deferred
In the end Davis asked

McNeal to get more information
about the accreditation criteria
and process for the nursery
school and have recreation staff
and nursery school representa-
tives meet to see if the school’s
fears could be alleviated.  She
also wanted staff to take a sec-
ond look at the area where the
rebound wall is, behind the
swimming pool, to see if the size
of it could be increased, making
it another alternative site.  She
asked City Manager Michael
McLaughlin to put the topic on
the agenda for council’s next
meeting on February 10.
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DAY CARE

LICENSED CHILDCARE in my
home. One opening for age 16-24 month
old (I have one 19-month old who
would love a playmate). Call Miss
Nancy, 301-474-3935 (License #16-
59192)

MERCHANDISE

SOFA, 2 CHAIRS (incl. rocker) – $75.
301-656-4595

MATTRESS & BOX SPRINGS,
double bed size, $10.  Call 301-345-
3172.

REAL ESTATE - RENTAL

FREE ROOM in exchange for assist-
ing elderly lady, Greenbelt.  Also seek-
ing occasional overnight sitter.
help@compumedia.us, 301-474-6780.

GREENBELT/BELLE POINT - 2nd
level office condo, exc. location w/ ac-
cess to major roads & interchanges,
freshly painted & in turn-key condition
w/ privacy, open reception/client area,
kit. & restrm. facility, carpeted. Leo
Callaghan, 410-682-6846 or 410-321-
6111. (7743BE) Gilbert D. Marsiglia
& Co.

REAL ESTATE - SALE

OPEN HOUSE SATURDAY - 12 p.m.
to 2 p.m. 10P Laurel Hill Road. Charm-
ing 2 bedroom GHI end unit in excel-
lent neighborhood. Freshly painted,
extensive renovations, large shed. Near
elementary school. Backs to woods.
301-513-5154.

YOU CAN SUCCEED! – Tutoring
services.  One-on-one instruction!  En-
couraging atmosphere.  Will meet in
your home or nearby library.  Most sub-
jects available.  301-931-7978.

EXPERT REPAIR AND INSTALLA-
TION of roofs, painting, thermal win-
dows, sundecks, siding, fences, sky-
lights, patio doors and more. #21062.
Many local references.  Art Rambo, 301-
220-4222.

JC LANDSCAPING – 301-794-7339.
Winter cleanup: leaves collected; fallen
limbs removed; beds trenched, edged
and mulched; decorative cabbage, kale,
pansies planted, shrubs trimmed; and
anything else landscape related.

JACKIE’S CLEANING – No job too
big or small.  Estimates.  301-731-0115.

AUTOMOTIVE

‘92 SUBARU LEGACY WAGON –
Automatic, AWD, recent Maryland in-
spection, and emissions.  See at
Greenbelt Citgo.  Asking $2500.  Call
301-345-6293

SERVICES

NEED A HOUSE SITTER?  Mature,
refs., care for pets, plants.  Call 301-
474-2192.

HOUSEPAINTER/HANDYMAN –
Do you need work done on your home?
Hire Eric, a GHI resident. Off-season
rates on painting and powerwashing.
301-441-2545. Cell,  301-675-1696.

LEAVES – Raked and bagged.  Most
units $45; end units slightly more.  Pat,
301-213-3273.

CLASSIFIED

CENTERWAY TAX
& ESTATE SERVICE

111 Centerway Suite 204
Roosevelt Center

Year-Round Service
NOTARY

Regina O’Brien, Enrolled Agent
301-345-0272

 $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $

 $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $

State of Maryland
Vehicle Emissions Inspection Program

159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A complete service facility equipped to
perform all service requirements that
your manufacturer recommends to com-
ply with Preventive Maintenance service
schedules & extended warranty pro-
grams! Also, routine repairs that keep
your vehicles operating safely and reli-
ably.

Certified Emissions Repair Facility

A.S.E.
Master Certified Technicians

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
Facility #5459

• Now Featuring! •
Collision repair damage and stolen recovery repairs.

Working with all Insurance estimates.
Most estimates are FREE & in a timely order.

A.S.E. Certified Collision Repair Technician

Home & Business
Improvements

Drywall • Painting • Carpentry
• Acoustical Ceiling • Tile • Etc.

Licensed • Bonded • Insured

MHIC #40475 301-345-1261

WISLER CONSTRUCTION

You know us as JOHN &
TAMMY, a household name in
Greenbelt for over 14 years.
We are the experts at clean-
ing your home and giving you
more time. Time for grand-
children, children’s recre-
ation, and each other. Call,
let a familiar and trusted
name help you out.

We offer :
–Weekly, bi-weekly, or
  monthly service
–Spring cleaning any time
  of the year
–Window cleaning
–Help for special occasions
–FREE estimates

Professionals with the

Personal Touch

Phone 301-262-5151

Licensed
Bonded
Insured

MHIC
#7540

HOME REMODELING SPECIALIST
Replacement Windows • Siding • Roofing

Repairs • Florida Rooms • Decks • Painting
Kitchens • Additions • Bathrooms

BRICK - BLOCK - CONCRETE
Free Estimates/Town References

“Serving Greenbelt For 30 Years”

Call Dick Gehring 301/441-1246
8303 58th Ave. • Berwyn Heights, MD

Don’t Shop For The 
Car Without Shopping

For The Insurance.
You’ve shopped two-doors, four-doors and station wagons. But what about
collision, comprehensive and other coverage? That’s where I come in. I’ll show
you how Prudential’s auto insurance has options that could help save you money.

Name, Company-Approved Title
CA State Insurance Agent License #

1234 Main Street
Anytown, State 00000

(000) 000-0000

Coverage written by Prudential Property and Casualty Insurance Company, Prudential General Insurance
Company, Prudential Commercial Insurance Company, and in New Jersey by The Prudential Property
and Casualty Insurance Company of New Jersey, The Prudential General Insurance Company 
of New Jersey or The Prudential Commercial Insurance Company of New Jersey, 23 Main Street,
Holmdel, NJ 07733. In Texas, may be written by Consumers County Mutual Insurance Company, which
is not a Prudential company. Coverage available in most states. Prudential Financial is a service mark
of The Prudential Insurance Company of America, Newark, NJ, and its affiliates.
©2002 The Prudential Insurance Company of America IFS-20010604-A001342

John Crellin
10714 Baltimore Ave.

Beltsville, Md.
301-937-9395

CRESCENT SQUARE APARTMENTS
Historic Greenbelt

One Bedroom Apartments
Wall-to-wall carpeting

Excellent condition
$630 plus electric

Vista Management Co.   301-982-4636

Open House
Saturday, February 22, 10 am – 1 pm

Registration for Fall 2003
Greenbelt Nursery School

Classes for children ages 2 to 4
Two, three, and five days a week  Low child to staff ratio

Full day educational programs available

Accredited by NAEYC’s 
National Academy of Early Childhood Programs

GNS is located at 15 Crescent Road in the Greenbelt Community Center
Telephone (301) 474-5570      www.greenbelt.com/gnsk

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 mini-

mum for ten words.  15¢ for
each additional word.  Submit
ad with payment to the News
Review office by 10 p.m.  Tues-
day, or to the News Review
drop box in the  Co-op grocery
store before 7 p.m. Tuesday, or
mail to 15 Crescent Rd., Suite
100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED:  $8.10 column
inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches
($12.15).  Deadline 10 p.m.
Monday.

NEEDED: Please include
name, phone number and ad-
dress with ad copy.  Ads not
considered accepted until pub-
lished.

TAXES
HAVE  A  CPA  DO  YOUR  TAXES  FOR  LESS!!!

I Can Come To You!   Affordable Rates!
Evening/Weekend Appts. Available!

• Electronic Filing Available
• Individual/Sm. Businesses
• Tax Planning
• Review/Amend Returns
• Call Angela Rice, CPA

(240) 304-8215

$10.00 OFF
Tax Preparation

with this coupon
VALUABLE COUPON

INCOME TAX

PREPARATION
PROFESSIONALLY PREPARED

REASONABLY PRICED

CALL: RANDOLPH C. SPRINGER

CPA MST

301-345-1293

Faculty Spotlight
Recital Tuesday

The School of Music at the
University of Maryland (UM)
will present a free faculty spot-
light recital on Tuesday, Febru-
ary 11 at 8 p.m. in the
Gildenhorn Recital Hall of the
Clarice Smith Performing Arts
Center.  The featured artists will
be Milton Stevens, trombone,
and John Tafoya, timpani.  They
are both principal players of the
National Symphony Orchestra, as
well as UM faculty members.
For information call 301-405-
7847.
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Enormous Corner Lot 

3 bedroom end unit with patio, shed and large oak tree in the big yard.  

Completely remodeled with modern kitchen and bath.  Remarkable!   

3-Story Brick Townhome 

Why pay rent when you can own for less?  This 2 bedroom, 1 bath 

home has modern windows &  large backyard for kids.  $99,900 

2 Bedroom Corner Lot 

Close to downtown Greenbelt and Roosevelt Center.  Wide floorplan 

with fenced backyard, modern kitchen & upgrades.  $77,900 

Brick Townhome 

Completely renovated with modern kitchen and bathroom, ceramic tile 

and hardwood flooring, stone patio, storage shed & more.  $129,900 

Townhome FOR RENT 

This 3BR, 2 1/2 BA townhome has been completely renovated and will 

be available February 1.  No pets or smokers, please.  $1,175 month 

Brick Townhome 

Walk to the Center from this beautiful 2 br. home with 11’x17’ mbr.  

Remodeled kitchen w. dishwasher & disposal.  $129,900  U.C. 

Lakewood 

Great location - end of cul-de-sac & backs to open parkland.  4 br & 2 

bath home with large porch, deck, & fin. basement.  Coming Soon! 

2 Bedroom Townhome 

Why pay rent when you can buy this affordable home in Greenbelt.   

New carpet downstairs and fresh paint throughout.  $76,900   U.C. 

Chelsea Woods 

A great buy on this 2 bedroom condominium.  Storm windows, large 

balcony overlooking trees, remodeled kitchen & bath.  $89,900  U.C. 

Highland View 

Large brick colonial with 3 full levels.  Walkout basement, modern gas 

furnace, 3-season porch, large fenced yard & fireplace.  Coming Soon 

1 Bedroom Townhome 

Great location near USDA Research Center.  Upper level, end unit 

home with attic & private entrance.  Washer & dryer $51,900  U. C. 

End Unit With Large Corner Lot 

Great townhome that has been completely renovated.  Opened stair-

way & kitchen.  Fenced yard with large shed.  Nice!  $83,900   SOLD 

2 Bedroom Brick End Unit 

Near Roosevelt Center.  Remodeled kitchen with dishwasher and   

modern cabinetry.  11’x17’ Master br.  Corner lot.  $119,900   SOLD 

3 Bedroom Townhome 

This home has a remodeled kitchen with breakfast bar and dish-

washer.  Large yard with shed that backs to woods.  $79,900  SOLD  

 

Woodland Way - Single Family Home 

Rare!  Detached home in GHI- structure maintained by the Co-op.  

Everything on one level; no stairs.  Garage included.  $158,000  SOLD 

End Unit With 2-Story Addition 

Masonry block townhome on large, corner lot .  Addition is perfect for 

artist’s studio or work-at-home professional.  Nice!  $134,900 SOLD 

U.C.=Under contract; seller may consider back-up offers 

HELP WANTED

PART-TIME PERSON to work in their
home for local photography studio:
Working on albums, meeting brides,
possible computer imaging. $12/hour
(some work higher). 301-466-9066
301-345-4854.  www.Fotopro.com/Job

NOTICES

NEW DEAL CAFÉ NEWS: Reduced
price beer and wine Tuesdays from 5-
9! Open Mic Friday, Gina DeSimone
(folk) Saturday, new Open Mic with
James Thursday. All welcome - come
and play onstage!

YOU: CURLERS, face mask, express
lane.  Me: leather jacket, six-pack,
goatee.  Thought you were cute any-
way.

CHAUTAUQUA INSTITUTE - Week
9 (Aug. 17-23). Lodging available for
1-2 women. Share comfy house on
Vincent Brick Walk with congenial
housemates. $70/night. For details, call
Jeanne, 301-345-3172.

SINGING CLASS - Greenbelt Arts
Center Beginning Singing class starts
February 12, 6:30 p.m.  Learn basic
vocal technique and exercises. Sing with
others. Develop and improve your sing-
ing voice. Perform at a recital. Info or
registration, 301-441-8770 ext. 3.

❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤
GET YOUR LOVE NOTES to us soon.
Love notes will appear in next week's
paper (see ad on page 12 for rates).
Deadline for submission: February 11
❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤❤

ADVERTISINGD

301-474-0046
20 Southway

Greenbelt, MD
20770

Old Greenbelt Citgo
Dave Meadows

Service Manager

Maryland State Inspections

Oil Changes, Batteries
Brakes, Shocks, Tires
Exhausts & Tune-Ups
MD State Lottery

• Open 24 Hours for Gas and Snacks •

Potpourri
Anonymous Christian

support for hurting people.
Questioning personal signi-

ficance? Come and meet with
other Christians who combine

prayer, scripture, praise and
real relationships.

Thursdays - 7:00 to 8:30 PM
at Greenbelt Baptist Church

GREENBELT SERVICE

CENTER

Auto Repairs
& Road Service

161 CENTERWAY ROAD
GREENBELT, MD 20770

(301) 474-8348

A.S.E. Certified Technicians
Maryland State Inspections

Custom Quality Work Done w/ Pride!
No job too small.

Service work and new homes.
ALL work done by Master Electrician

Insured Lic. #1142 Pr. Geo.

301-622-6999

ZEUS ELECTRIC

BONDING
PSYCHOTHERAPY

COUNSELING CENTER
    • Separation/Divorce
    • Depression/Grieving
    • Feel better/Enjoy life

Ginny Hurney, LCSW-C

(301) 595-5135
HELP for WOMEN and MEN

Going Home Cremation Service
Beverly L. Heckrotte, P.A.

  Personalized   Professional
  Dignified   Affordable

301-854-9038 or 1-866-728-HOME
Call for your FREE information package

•  24-hour service specializing in direct cremation
•  Arrangements made in the convenience of your home or

      office
•  Return of the urn and memorial merchandise to your home
•  Serving Maryland, D.C., and Northern Virginia

Visit us at www.GoingHomeCremation.com

Traditional Monuments Cremation
Funerals Service

Donald V. Borgwardt
Funeral Home, P.A.

Family owned and operated

4400 Powder Mill Rd.
Beltsville, Md. 20705-2751   Pre-Need Counseling
(301) 937-1707      By Appointment

DEALS UNDER $10K
97 Chevy Monte Carlo Z34 $8,995
00 Dodge Intrepid SE (2) $8,995
96 Toyota Camry LE $9,995
92 Olds Delta 88 Royal $5,850
93 Honda Accord EX $6,995
92 Lincoln Continental $4,650
94 Volvo 960 Wagon $7,995
88 BMW 318i Convertible $5,695
01 Chevy Cavalier 2DR 5SPD $8,995
01 Dodge Neon SE $9,995
02 Ford Escort SE $9,995
00 Ford Focus Wagon $9,995
98 Honda Civic DX $9,995
97 Honda Civic KX 4DR $8,995
99 Mazda Protege DX $9,995
99 Nissan Sentra GXE $9,995
00 Ford Ranger XLT $8,995
95 Nissan SE Pickup $4,495

13405 Annapolis Rd. (Rt. 450) at Highbridge Rd.
301-262-1313

WWW.MELVINMOTORS.COM for all the inventory

Leonard and Holley
Wallace

301-982-0044
Realty 1 In Roosevelt Center
Your Greenbelt SpecialistsSM

Since 1986

Graduate - Realtor’s Institute Certified Residential Specialist

L  ve n  tes are c  ming

 

         Did you Buy a New Car in 2002?  

You can refinance it and get 

A new car loan rate of 4.5%apr 

        Up to 60 months at 

 Greenbelt Federal Credit Union, 

Roosevelt Center, 112 Centerway 

          For more information call: 301-474-5900. 

              Loan applications accepted online at 

                         www.erols.com/gfcrun 

           apr = annual percentage rate. Rate subject to change without notice. 
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Thinking of buying or selling a house?

Call me for the very lowest commission rates.

I can save you hundreds – thousands.

     George Cantwell    301-490-3763

AMERICAN REALTY

Whether you desire a new look or
you just want to look good,
your heart will fill with joy

and you’ll love what you see,
when you’re as beautiful as can be.

Happy Valentine’s Day
from Maria, Donna, Myriam & Nina

301-474-4881
Please call for appointment

Roses are Red
Violets are Blue
Come to Maria’s

And find the new You!

Maria’s Beauty Salon
in

Roosevelt Center
Welcomes you just in time for

Valentine’s Day.
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Learn How To Jump Rope
with the

Greenbelt Sity Stars
2002 Double Dutch Champions

The Greenbelt Sity Stars, a
competitive jump rope club of
the City of Greenbelt, is accept-
ing new members for its Winter
Training Session.  NO EXPERI-
ENCE NECESSARY for inter-
ested persons 6 years and up.
Jumpers are introduced to
Double Dutch Turning & Jumping
Skills, Single Rope, Tumbling &
participate in Jump Rope Com-
petitions and demonstrations.
For more information, please call
301-336-0966 or visit the website
at www.greenbeltsitystars.com.

New Children's Book
Helps with Operations

by Dorothy Sucher

Few things are scarier to a
child than the prospect of a stay
in the hospital, especially if it in-
volves surgery and anesthesia.
Parents, doctors and nurses do the
best they can to make the expe-
rience less frightening and now
they have a new tool: “Sweet
Dreams at the Hospital,” a color-
ing and activity book for chil-
dren in this situation.  The author
is Marjorie Bergemann, a long-
time Greenbelt resident who re-
cently moved from her home on
Lakeside Drive to Leesburg, Va.

Bergemann told the News Re-
view, “Well, I finally did it.  I
actually published the book
that’s been in my head for 31
years.  I originally sketched out
a version of the book for my
daughter Eve when she was
scheduled for some surgery 31
years ago.  She asked me what
would happen to her.  I showed
her with stick figures and dia-
logue.  She took her little book-
let to the hospital with her.
Eventually it found its way into
my file drawer.”

Last year Bergemann hap-
pened to describe the project to
the editor of AANA Publications.
He was interested and found an
artist to draw the pictures.  “I
did the dialogue,” said
Bergemann, “and the rest is his-
tory.”  All the characters in the

coloring book are depicted as
animals.  Bergemann is hoping
her book will be used in every
hospital, surgeon’s office and an-
esthesia department in the coun-
try.

Known to many in town as
the warm-hearted, outgoing wife
of the late Dr. Till Bergemann,
who practiced medicine in
Roosevelt Center for decades,
Marge Bergemann is a retired
certified registered nurse anesthe-
tist.  News Review readers may
recall her brief stint in the culi-
nary limelight a few years ago
when she was one of the na-
tional finalists in the Pillsbury
Bake-Off for her delectable
chocolate peanut butter bars.

During her long nursing ca-
reer she administered anesthesia
at Prince George’s Hospital,
Georgetown University Hospital
and the National Institutes of
Health.  Born on Staten Island,
NY, she is a graduate of Fordham
Hospital School of Nursing, the
Prince George’s Hospital School
of Nurse Anesthesia and Ottawa
University.

Single copies of Bergemann’s
little book are free.  Packages of
10 may be ordered for a fee by
e-mailing AANA Bookstore at
www:shorton@aana.com or by
calling 847-692-7050 extension
3009.

HALF PRICE SALE

L VE N TES

Oh, My Darling I love you.
Read all about it in the News Review

Valentine's Day Ads
(now 1/2 price!)

$1 50¢  per line of poetry
Regular classified rates

for message
$2 $1 for Row of Hearts

On January 29 several of the late Jessica Katz's friends and
neighbors gathered at the memorial tree planted in her honor.
She had been a resident of the 42 Court of Ridge Road and an
employee at Goddard.  Her companion and caretaker Mary Ellen
Atkinson organized the collection of funds for the tree and its
memorial plaque, located between the Community Center and
the Youth Center.  The friends remember Jessie as "a sweet
and wonderful friend and neighbor who is sorely missed," ac-
cording to Keith Gary.  From left are Pat Stokes, Tom Murphy,
Keith Gary, Mary Ellen Atkinson.
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Memorial Tree Planted

Black History
About Women

In celebration of Black History
Month the National Park Service
will present a series of lectures on
the history of African-American
women.  Lectures will take place
every Tuesday evening in the
month of February beginning at
6:30 p.m. at the Mary McLeod
Bethune Council House National
Historic Site located at 1318 Ver-
mont Ave., N.W.

On February 11 Dr. Paul
Phillips Cooke will speak on
Bethune’s Washington.  Cooke
graduated from the famous “M”
Street School in N.W. Washing-
ton, D.C., now known as Dunbar
High School.  He graduated in
the 1930s during the time that
Mary McLeod Bethune came to
Washington, D.C.

February 18, Quito Swan, a
graduate student from Howard
University, will speak on women
in Jamaica, West Indies and civil
rights.  February 25, Dr. Donald
Roe, a professor of the Department
of History at Howard University,
will speak on African American
women and their progress in the
film industry.  For further informa-
tion contact the Mary McLeod
Council House at 202-673-2402.

Alternative Ed Pilot
Program Opened

Prince George’s County Pub-
lic Schools has established an
Alternative Education Pilot Pro-
gram that will serve as a positive
learning environment for expelled
high school students from the
county school system. The goal
of the program, located in
Bladensburg, is to give students
social skills and educational ex-
pertise to become successful in
the next phase of education or in
the work place.  The goal will
be achieved collaboratively
among the following organiza-
tions: Prince George’s County
Public Schools, Prince George’s
County Department of Juvenile
Justice, Prince George’s County
Health Department and Prince
George’s County Department of
Social Services.

The school system was
awarded a $1.9 million grant
from the Maryland State Depart-
ment of Education (MSDE) in
December 2001 to fund the pro-
gram and an additional $450,000
from the state to renovate a
school to house the program in
2002.  MSDE selected Prince
George’s schools from the state’s
24 systems.  State officials con-
sider this an important effort to
educate troubled youths and will
be monitoring closely the suc-
cess of the Prince George’s
project.  Should the pilot be
successful, MSDE officials hope
to implement the alternative
education program in other
school systems throughout the
state.

“Our goal is to serve all chil-
dren, including those who have
had some difficulty in the tradi-
tional school structure,” said
Kaye Stumb, director of student
support programs.  “We are hon-
ored that this grant was awarded
to Prince George’s County Public
Schools to provide a much-
needed alternative program for
some of those students, to offer
them a second chance to get ex-
cited about education and what
it can mean for their future.”

The new program will be
opened to students Monday,
February 3.  For information
about the program contact the
Alternative Programs Office at
301-408-7934.

Bright Shiny Moon
The Owens Science Center

will present the next episode in
its planetarium series, Bright and
Shiny Moon, on Friday, February
14.  Doors open at 7:15 p.m. and
the program begins at 7:30 p.m.
There is a fee.  For more infor-
mation call 301-918-8750.

Forgive to Heal
Learn some practical ways to

start the process of healing and
recovery from resentments and
bitterness by letting go.  The free
class will be held on Wednesday,
February 12 at 7 p.m. at Wash-
ington Adventist Hospital in
Takoma Park.  For more informa-
tion call 1-800-542-5096.  Ad-
vanced registration is required.
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A Wide Variety of Spa Services
Facials • Waxing • Body Services

Therapuetic Massage • Make-up Design

143 Centerway • Greenbelt, Md.

301-345-1849

Valentine specials

1 hr. massage & facial - $150

½ hr. massage & mini-facial - $75

Spa

www.pleasanttouch.com

Deadline for submission: February 11!
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